Grannies spread peace to young refugees
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ALBANY -- Dot Richards knows kids.

The Grannies for Peace member has seven children and 12 grandchildren. But even with all that experience raising her family, Richards still was struck by the intrinsic innocence and curiosity that all kids share during a recent Grannies event, the "Flowers and Flags for Peace" project, which paired grandmothers with 40 immigrant children at the Emmaus United Methodist Church on Morris Street.

"It really hit home for me that no matter where kids come from in the world, they're really all the same: innocent," Richards said. "Many of the children in the program came to the U.S. as refugees of war, so we were especially happy to learn what they see as the seeds of a peaceful world."

The after-school program is run by the Rev. Denise Stringer and is for immigrant children ages 6 to 10. Grannies for Peace members have made it one of their many community causes to help the children express themselves by making crafts, writing and singing.

The group, an offshoot of the national organization Women Against the War, formed in 2006, when some local grandmothers protested the Iraq war at the U.S. military recruitment office in Colonie Center. The dozen or so women each brought a typed statement explaining why they wanted to enlist: so they could take the place of young people to keep them from being maimed or killed.

The Capital Region-based Grannies, which has about two dozen members, has held numerous "actions," as they call them, including protests at other military recruitment stations, and visits to the offices of both New York state senators.

"We have a network of supporters and have made quite a name for ourselves," Richards said. "Grandmothers have a stake in our communities and in politics that is bipartisan, and the whole idea of granny crusaders seems to catch on quite a bit."

The Grannies do more than just protest. They also support wounded veterans, working to get them funds and recognition, as well as work with many community organizations, like Emmaus Church.

Many of the children in the after-school program at Emmaus have just arrived in the U.S. as refugees and half don't speak English, Richards said. So during their last visit, the Grannies gave each child a musical instrument, and an impromptu concert with songs of peace in numerous languages ensued.

"We feel that it's a challenge for parents to teach their children how to deal with stress and problems without violence, but with diplomacy and respect," Richards said. "We're just trying to serve our community and hope people recognize that grandmothers never stop being grandmothers."

Jennifer Patterson can be reached at 454-5340 or by e-mail at jpatterson@timesunion.com.
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